
1 
 

RYE WATER DISTRICT MEETING 
July 11, 2018 – 9:00 a.m. 

Rye Water District Office – 60 Sagamore Rd 
 
 
 
Attendance: 
Art Ditto, Commission Chair 
Ralph Hickson, Commissioner  
Tom Clifford, Commissioner  
 
 
Others Present: 
Dyana Ledger, Business Manager 
 

 

 
I. Call to Order 

 
Chair Ditto called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. 
 
 

II. Discussion with Wright-Pierce 
 
Chris Berg and the marketing director from Wright-Pierce met with the commissioners and Rye Water 
District’s business manager to discuss setting up a website for the water district.  The website will be 
used to post flushing notices, water quality results, the Consumer Confidence Report and other important 
notifications to keep the residents informed.  The residents in the water district will also be able to pay 
their bills directly online.  The marketing director will email more information to Dyana Ledger on set up 
for the site.  The intent is to have the site set up and running within the next three months. 
 
Mr. Berg also gave an update to the commissioner’s in regards to projects Wright-Pierce is working on for 
the district.  Work is continuing on the hydrogeological investigation.  A meeting may be set up with the 
town and the chair of the Conservation Commission to discuss areas that are being considered for an 
additional well site.   
 
There was discussion in regards to the elevated iron levels in the Cedar Run Well.  It was agreed that 
Wright-Pierce should do an inspection of the well to make sure there is no leak or other issue needing 
repair.  It was also agreed that Wright-Pierce should review the plans that were done six years ago for a 
treatment facility to see if any of the codes need to be updated.  The commissioners agreed to have 
Wright-Pierce act as clerk of the works for the Falzone project on South Road.  Mr. Berg will send a letter 
to the district outlining the scope of the clerk of the works’ responsibilities for the project. 
 

 

III. Superintendent’s Monthly Report, Pumping Chart, Data Chart and Bacteria Tests for 

the month of June. 

 
The commissioners reviewed the pumping totals submitted by Arik Jones for the month of June.  It was 
noted that the pumping totals are elevated because of the dry season.  The projection for the rest of the 
summer is dry. 
 
The monthly samples will continue to be taken by Arik Jones during the superintendent’s absence.   
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A monthly superintendent’s report was not available. 
 

 
IV.   Review minutes: 

 

• June 6, 2018 

  
Motion by Ralph Hickson to approve the minutes of June 6, 2018 as amended.  Seconded by 
Tom Clifford.  All in favor. 
 

 
V. Correspondence: 

 
• A letter was received from R.G. Kinville. 

 
• The final report was received from Consulting Engineer, Inc., regarding the results 

from the leak detection survey which was conducted in the month of June. 
 

• A certification letter was received from Gemini Group noting that the Consumer 
Confidence Report for the district was completed. 

 
 

VI. Treasurer’s Report for the month of May. 
 

• Not Available 

 

VII. Cash Flows Reports: 

 
The Commissioners reviewed the cash flow reports for the month of June.   No areas of concern were 
noted. 
 
Motion by Tom Clifford to accept the cash flow report for the month of June.  Seconded by 
Ralph Hickson.  All in favor. 
 
 

VIII. Planning Board and Zoning Minutes: 

• A conceptual consultation from Joe Falzone, developer, was presented to the 

Planning Board for a townhouse project on the corner of Washington Road and 

Route 1.  There was discussion during that consultation about extending the 

Portsmouth sewer line down through Rye along Route 1.  If this is done, it would 

open up that area for more development and expansion, which would ultimately 

effect the water district.   

 

• No other issues that would affect the Rye Water District were found in the minutes 
for the Planning Board or the Board of Adjustment. 
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IX. New Business: 

 

1. Discussion on the Rye Landfill 
 
Chair Ditto summarized his review of the Rye Water District’s Landfill files: 

• 1976 – Town of Rye met with Thomas Sweeney from NH DES Solid Waste Bureau to review a 
new sanitary landfill.  It is unclear if the sanitary landfill is where the transfer station is now, or 
off Route 1.  At that time, Sweeney explained that the old site would have to be properly 
closed.  The question was asked who would be responsible for closing the site.  Sweeney 
responded that normally it would be the town; however, in this case, because the water 
district owned the property at that time, the two parties would have to work it out.  Sweeney 
had said that if it was not done soon, action would be taken against the owner of the 
property.   
 

• 1978 – A letter from Thomas Sweeney stated; “Monday, April 3, 1978, an engineer from 
the bureau visited your landfill, brush dump, transfer station and old dumpsite and 
the following remedial actions of these things is needed. The old dumpsite has 
trash, dump and transfer area”.  Handwritten on the letter was “the sanitary landfill – 
town; brush dump and transfer area – town; and old dumpsite – Rye Water 
District”.  The letter explains what has to be done. 

 

• May 4, 1983 - NH DES, wrote to the water district stating; “a recent inspection of the old 
town dump, now owned by the Rye Water District, has revealed that the site has 
not been properly closed.  You are directed to close this site properly by June 30, 
1983”.  This letter put the water district on notice.   

 

• May 13, 1983 - A letter was received from the town addressed to the water district.  “The 
Town of Rye has received a copy of the May 4th letter, from NH DES, directive to 
your department from the State Department of Health and Welfare Division of 
Public Health Services.  We have been informed that failure to fulfill this directive 
will result in the Attorney General taking over directive, as of July 1, 1983.  We feel 
it is therefore imperative that the Rye Water District take positive action to fulfill 
their obligations and set their plan of action, to be forwarded to Tom Sweeney, as 
soon as possible.”   

 

• 1987 – A letter was received from NH DES confirming that the Waste Management Division 
had completed review of the water district’s submittal addressing closure.   

 

• June 21, 1990- Attorney Bill Scott, on behalf of the water district, wrote a letter to the 
Selectmen in regards to the closure of the town dump.  The letter stated; “It is the opinion 
of the Water District that the responsibility for closing this dump rests with The 
Town of Rye, not the Water District”.  The Rye Water District did not receive a response 
from the town in regards to Attorney Scott’s letter.   

 

• July 10, 1990 – A letter was sent to the Board of Selectmen from Richard Reed, NH DES 
Solid Waste Compliance Section of the Waste Management Bureau, confirming that he was in 
receipt of the town’s draft work plan for hydrology site investigation at the Grove Road 
Landfill.   
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• July 17, 1990 – The Selectmen sent a letter back to Richard Reed, NH DES, stating that the 
July 10, 1990 letter was the first letter the Town of Rye has received regarding the Grove 
Road Landfill.  The Selectmen requested a time extensive in order to provide required 
additional information.   
 

• A memo was sent from Bill Jenness (town code enforcement officer) to the Selectmen stating; 
“There seems to be an inconsistency on the part of the Department of 
Environmental Services regarding the closure of the Grove Road Landfill.  Initiated 
in 1976, all correspondence from the department on the subject was directed to 
the Rye Water District, as owner of the site.  It’s a matter of record that the Rye 
Water District agreed to and budget for closure plans.  Prior to July 10, 1990, no 
communication of any kind regarding the Grove Road Landfill has been directed to 
the Rye Board of Selectmen.  Since our executive session with the Rye Water 
Commissioners Ciolek and Tucker, during which they renounced the responsibility 
for closure and announced cancellation of their contract with Weston.  I have held 
a meeting with Chairman Ciolek in August 1990.  The commission has now decided 
to fund Weston’s engineering services regarding development of a closure plan but 
feel that they require the town’s cooperation in order to proceed with the actual 
closure”.   
 

• A letter was sent to Frank Ciolek (RWD) from the Selectmen confirming that they received 
notice from Richard Reed, NH DES, that the town must bring the Grove Road Landfill into 
compliance.  

 

• A letter was received from NH DES confirming that they had completed review of “subject 
document” submitted on behalf of the Town of Rye by Weston.  DES is still looking at the town 
for closure. 
 

• 1996 – CMA Engineering was hired by the town to complete final closure of the landfill.   
 

• A letter was received from NH DES stating; “The Department of Environmental Services 
has completed review of the subject documents by CMA Engineers regarding 
groundwater quality closure issues associated with the Grove Road Landfill.  Based 
upon information available at this time, the landfill does not have a significant 
negative impact on water quality downgradient of the site.  Therefore, the 
department accepts the recommendation proposed by the town and CMA, which 
includes maintaining an existing vegetative cover and soil cover over the landfill 
and increase monitoring of the groundwater quality downgradient of the site.  
However, if at a later date the groundwater at the site becomes further impacted 
by the landfill, and/or department determines that conditions exist at the site that 
could cause a threat to human health or the environment, the town will be required 
to reevaluate the closure of the landfill.  The Department will work for the Town, 
and the Rye Water District as property owner, to implement formal use 
restrictions”.   

 

• September 16, 1996 – A Groundwater Permit was issued by NH DES to the Town of Rye. 
 

The commissioners agreed that the Rye Water District may own the property but it seems clear the 
Town is the responsible party for the closure of the site. 
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2. 2019-2024 CIP Submittals 
 
Chair Ditto reviewed his work on the 2019-2024 submittals for the Water District to the Capital 
Improvements Plan Committee.  

 
3. Seacoast Drinking Water Commission Update 

 
Chair Ditto noted that the July meeting was held on Monday, July 9th.  A presentation was given by Matt 
Ely on ‘Water Use in the Seacoast Region Southern N.H.’, which was based upon a water study from 
2003 projecting the water use in the seacoast region with a report generated in 2008.  The study 
showed that the water usage of people who are on a municipal system and those that are on private 
wells are about the same.  Someone else spoke about water usage throughout the State.  It was noted 
that NH DES put out a notice on a mild drought condition.  Once there is notice of a drought by DES, the 
municipal water purveyors have the authority to restrict water use without having to get authorization 
from DES.  A water restriction also applies to people who are on private wells because the water is still 
being drawn from the same aquifer.   

 
The Seacoast Drinking Water Commission will not be holding a meeting in August.  In September, the 
commission will be working on drafting a final report of recommendations. 
 

 
4. Generator Maintenance/Warranty Agreement 

The commissioners reviewed the quotes for the maintenance and warranty agreements for the new 

Garland Road generator.  It was agreed to purchase the five year maintenance agreement and to extend 

the warranty to cover the same timeframe. 

 

Motion by Tom Clifford to buy into the five-year extended warranty plan and maintenance 

agreement with Cummins Sales and Service for the Garland Road generator.  Seconded by 

Ralph Hickson.  All in favor. 

 

 

X. Old Business: 

• None 

 

  Adjournment 
 
Motion by Tom Clifford to adjourn at 10:56 a.m.  Seconded by Ralph Hickson.  All in favor. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Dyana F. Ledger 

 


